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. (gavel). . . Public Services Committee please come to order. Let the
CHAIR NISHIKI:
record show the presence of Committee Members Johnson, Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --and Nishiki We do have quorum. Excused are Members Pontanilla,
Kaho'ohalahala, and Medeiros. With...also here with us is Councilmember Michael
Molina -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --who is the Vice-Chairman of the Council. Good morning, Michael.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR NISHIKI: And Mr. Molina was the introducer of PS-25 which is the Aquatic Life Bill.
Also with us today is from the Deputy Corporation Counsel, Jeffrey Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR NISHIKI: Also sitting in the back is Kim Bal Sloper who will be with us for Public
Services Committee Agenda No. 3. From the Staff, Scott Jensen, Scott Kaneshina, both
Legislative Analysts, and Clarita Balala, the Committee Secretary. We've got two items
on the agenda and then we have items for referral to next year's Council, Item 25,
Members, and Item No. 3. If there are no objections at this point in time, we will
commence with public testimony. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff, how many people do we have testifying? Chair would like to kind of
weigh how much...
MS. BALALA: There is seven total.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seven? Okay. If there are no objections, being that one has probably been
heard three times, the Chair is going to recommend that we allow you to have three
minutes for public testimony if there are no objections from the Committee Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. First to testify would be Calvin Wayne Kuamo'o followed by
Robin Newbold.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. KUAMO'O: Howzit, Chairman? Aloha, Councils.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
MR. KUAMO'O: My name is Calvin Wayne Kuamo'o. I talking about the housing
development over in Kihei. The traffic will be hectic for the community to go about their
normal business, and it's not affordable for my food stamp or my welfare recipients to
participate in your fast track development. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Kuamo'o?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, real quick. If I may, Mr. Kuamo'o?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much for being here. When you say the
traffic situation, you're referring going off to Ohukai especially--right?--street.
MR. KUAMO'O: No, I'm talking about as the whole area, because we only have south beach
road -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. KUAMO'O: --and then we get the north beach road. If you clutter those areas we don't
have no other alternate at the beach area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.
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MR. KUAM0'0: So it's going to cause a hectic on top everybody that want to go moving
about. The bus service is inadequate because it doesn't go into Ohukai to pick up the
passengers in there. They have to walk all the way down to the beach road just to catch
the bus. So it's an inadequate system. It must be fixed to be better.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Kuamo'o. Thank you for your insights, I
appreciate it. Mahalo, bruddah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Robin Newbold followed by Robert Wintner.
MS. NEWBOLD: Aloha kakou, Chair Nishiki and Council Members. Thank you for giving me
the opportunity to speak. I'm going to be talking about the aquatic life bill. My name is
Robin Newbold. I'm a Marine Biologist and former professor of Marine Biology and
Oceanography. I've been diving on Maui for 35 years and actively involved in coral reef
research and education on Maui for the past 15 years. My focus has been on reef fish
density and diversity along Maui's South Shore. To that end, I cofounded the Reef
Environmental and Educational Foundation in Hawaii and the Maui Nui Marine
Resources Council, where I currently serve as chair.
Our studies, and those of other scientists, demonstrate a significant decrease in reef fish
populations around Maui over the past 15 years. Thus, I deeply appreciate the Council's
concern about aquatic issues and urge you to take decisive action to significantly reduce
both land-based pollution and destructive fishing practices. I believe the revised,
proposed aquatic life control bill will support that goal.
While in the past I've supported similar legislation to protect fish and marine life, I was
concerned about the potential impacts of the initial form of this bill, as it would have
negatively impacted research and public education institutions like Maui Ocean Center
and the University of Hawaii. Maui Ocean Center provides a great service to our
community by providing the public an opportunity to see and experience the many
unique species of fish which inhabit our reefs. In my many years of public education,
I've learned that such experience creates that "aha" moment that leads to a deep concern
and sense of stewardship. Maui Ocean Center is the only place on Maui where residents,
visitors, and children who don't or can't get in the water are able to see the myriad of
beautiful animals that inhabit our reefs.
In summary, I continue to support the concept of this bill and urge the Council Members
to pass it with the exemptions of the revised proposed bill. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Robin? Seeing none, thank you very much for attending.
Let the record show the attendance of Committee Member Sol Kaho'ohalahala. Good
morning. Robert Wintner
MR. WINTNER: Aloha, Chair.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: --followed by--excuse me, Robert--Margherita Stars [sic]...Sars [sic]. Go
ahead, I'm sorry.
MR. WINTNER: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. My name is Robert Wintner. I represent
myself and Snorkel Bobs. You all heard me many times and I'd like to, rather than
repeat the situation, give you an update. Since we last met...you all know what the coral
triangle is, it's the most heavily concentrated area of coral and reef diversity and species
diversity in the world. Raja Ampat is in the center of the coral triangle. Since we met
last in the last two weeks, they have declared 18,000 acres as total preserve to protect
manta rays, sharks, turtles, and no aquarium collecting whatsoever. Eighteen thousand
acres happens to be 5,000 acres larger than Papahanaumokuakea. I think it's important, it
puts us in a global context, the world is watching.
Since we met last, as you all know, I have put the tar brush on the Lingle administration
many times because of its vested interest in the aquarium trade. The Chief Policy
Advisor Linda Smith was a former wholesale distributor. The new Administration last
week appointed a new Director of DLNR, that's William Aila. Some of you know him. I
know William to be a reasonable fellow. He is a licensed aquarium collector and a
practicing...or he was a practicing aquarium collector. I don't know that that's going to
be a repeat of what we've been through the last eight years. I hope not. I hope we meet
and have reasonable discussions. The underlying importance of this point is again the
world is watching Maui. It's time to lock down our reefs against commercial extraction.
Now I know that this bill has been modified to give a special dispensation for Maui
Ocean Center. All I can say is I'm okay with that, the Maui Ocean Center does some
good things, they've been enumerated many times. They also do some bad things, and
I'm not going to enumerate those. I will say they are a for-profit commercial enterprise-don't ever forget that--like my own. And those of us in reef commerce all have a fine
line of responsibility to take care of what supports us. Again I thank you for going
through this arduous process and making it right. This is going to be a monumental bill if
we pass it. I have faith that we will. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you again. I was having a
hard time reading the next testifier, but her name is Margherita Spears--I'm sorry-followed by Kim Harman.
MS. SPEARS: Good morning, everyone. I'm here speaking not only for myself but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you speak into the mic?
MS. SPEARS: I'm here speaking not only for myself but for the neighborhood. I live on Hale
Kai Street for over 20 years. I'm an original owner. And I feel that this new
development is the wrong thing to do. I believe in affordable housing for the people, I
believe in helping the people, but this is the wrong project. It is too small of a space, it
doesn't have its own road, and I'm telling you, we have accidents on our street. Our
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street is narrow to begin with, it's undersized. So when people come home from work-the fortunate ones who do have a job--the roads, people coming down, only one car can
pass at a time. Inexperienced drivers are having accidents. My own animals have died
from being hit on the streets from the cars, my cats. I'm just asking you to please
reconsider. The 47 homes are quite enough for that area. It's a small lot. We work hard
for what we have, we want to have a good life and have our children be safe. They're not
safe in our neighborhood. It's a sad thing. I can't even ride my bicycle. Thank you for
the opportunity to speak and please consider the people. Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. SPEARS: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Kim Harman representing Faith Action for Community Equity, and she's the
representing Housing Task Force member. Good morning.
MS. HARMAN: Good morning. Thanks, everybody, for letting me speak for a minute. I
think...I'm talking about the affordable housing development in Kihei also. I'm going to
go over kind of why FACE is, is fully and actively supporting this development. I think
there's other folks here who are going to talk more about the details of the development.
I first heard about the development at a joint meeting that, that Housing For Local People
and FACE held a few weeks ago. The, the planners made a presentation, it's a
PowerPoint, it's a great PowerPoint about exactly how things are...can look in the
landscaping and information about the units that are going to be built. What they're
talking about building are 120 good size units, one, two, and three bedrooms that would
be affordable for the County of Maui.
FACE, Faith Action for Community Equity represents about 26 churches and other, other
organizations on Maui, and this is a key issue. We need to create more models for
affordable housing on the island. Our families, they, they deserve the chance to own a
home that won't overburden them financially. Our families on Hawaii are giving up too
much for the housing that they live in. We are giving up the money we could be putting
into our kid's college funds. We're giving up the money we could be saving for our
retirement. And instead we're paying that for overpriced housing that we live in, because
we need to live here if we work here and our, and our families are here. This is...again
they're good size units. The landscaping has been designed in a way that increases
privacy and also will decrease kind of the impact that the housing development will have
on the neighboring houses.
The gentleman that spoke first said that this housing is not being built for people that he
knows with food stamps, and that's true. Maui does have a need for more subsidized
housing to serve the more vulnerable populations. This housing development that you're
going to hear about today does not serve the most vulnerable population. This is a
housing development that will serve working families. In order to qualify for a mortgage
from a local bank, you'd probably have to make between 60,000 and $100,000 for a, for a
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family of four to live in this development. So this, this project is serving kind of the, it's
the first group of people that aren't served by most housing that is built on Maui. It's for,
it's for working families that could qualify for a mortgage, but there just is not enough
being built. This project would build that housing, and FACE fully supports it and would
like to see the approval happen as quickly as possible so that we can start creating that
model that we need for more housing like this. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Kim?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Harman, you know, thank you. And I, I missed the
group that you were representing and you went kind of quickly. So...
MS. HARMAN: Sure, sure. Faith Action for Community Equity, FACE Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, FACE.
MS. HARMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: FACE, okay. I'm sorry, I didn't get that one.
MS. HARMAN: That's okay, sorry. I drank too much coffee before coming.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No problem. And then second I have for you -MS. HARMAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so FACE has looked at this, this project and it's
genuinely in support of this project?
MS. HARMAN: Yes. Yes, we are. We...I think some of the Housing Task Force had been
talking to the planners when they first heard about it. When the group made a
presentation, I think we, we kept the folks after the meeting a long time asking every
question that we always ask whenever affordable projects get, get brought up. I think
we're naturally a little bit suspicious.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. HARMAN: We want to make sure that affordability doesn't just mean under $400,000. It
needs to mean what our families can really pay. The Federal definition of what's
affordable says the family shouldn't have to pay more than 30 percent of their income for
housing, and that would include if it's a condo, it includes your condo fee. And so few
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families have that on Maui, that a project like this could really start making inroads so
that families have a better option.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Harman. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you again.
MS. HARMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: John Gorman, he is the Curator for the Maui Ocean Center, followed by Patty
Miller.
MR. GORMAN: I'm here to talk about the Aquatic Life Animal Control bill. Aloha, Chair
Nishiki and Members of the Committee. Thank you for the opportunity to comment and
to offer amendments to this bill. We understand you may be reviewing a revised
proposed bill today, and we will address some of the proposed amendments. As the
Curator of Maui Ocean Center, I'm committed to the preservation of reef ecosystems and
efforts to protect Hawaii's magnificent ocean life. I would like to address questions and
comments raised during the previous Committee meeting. I would like you to understand
that Maui Ocean Center has not, does not, and will not collect marine life for sale or for
shipment. Any collection done by Maui Ocean Center is entirely for the purposes of
maintaining and enhancing the displays that we have at Maui Ocean Center.
Occasionally, Maui Ocean Center is requested by researchers or scientific institutions to
participate in studies of various marine populations and migration patterns of fishes
within the State. We do so in compliance of course with permits from Department of
Land and Natural Resources, Department of Aquatic Resources. We also are able to help
rehabilitate coral. Unfortunately, perhaps in my last testimony I added some
misconceptions, and I would just like to clarify that we are not engaged in any kind of
experimentation or reproduction or genetic manipulation of any fishes within our facility.
Any DNA would just simply be a little paper punch clip that is put into a little test tube
and sent off to the researcher who's actually doing that particular research, and it's based
entirely on understanding the migrations of populations within the actual State.
Since Maui Ocean Center first opened in 1998, our state-of-the-art facility focuses on
displaying and educating guests about Hawaii's marine life. We are a for-profit, that's
for sure, but at the same time we do have a very strong education component. I think it's
fair that you try and understand that many facilities don't have that element. It's, in
essence it's, it's almost like a poor--if you want--business plan, because we retain a
department that is totally involved in educating the visitors that come to Maui Ocean
Center. Especially in times when costs, when the economy, et cetera, we maintain this
because it's part of our mission, it's part of the integrity of Maui Ocean Center. It's not
just to get money at the gate.
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There is also a strong component of what we do that is education. We are very
committed to this, to, to having not only our visitors but also the local population
understand better the Hawaiian marine environment. We understand the proposed
amendment is not intended to impact Maui Ocean Center's operations, and we appreciate
the Task Force recommendation, any person who collects aquatic life for sale for
aquarium purposes. As such, we appreciate the Committee's work to refine this bill
further and to address these critical concerns. Maui Ocean Center would support similar
exemptions contained in the Aquatic Life Operations bill passed in August, 2010, which
included exemptions of activities for education and for scientific purposes, persons who
specialize in holding of aquatic life in a state of captivity within the County for education
or scientific study and do not sell or distribute aquatic life for compensation.
In closing, we appreciate the opportunity to offer comments and thank you for your
continued support for Maui Ocean Center and ocean education. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you again.
MR. GORMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Let the record show the presence of Committee Member Bill Medeiros.
Patty Miller followed by John Miller.
MS. MILLER: Good morning. Aloha, Chair Nishiki and Council Members. I am testifying
today as Patty Miller, a marine educator. I respectfully submit the following written
testimony that opposes parts of the bill relating to the aquatic animal life control. I
understand the, the intent of the, of the amendment, but ask of the Council take into
consideration the following: part of my testimony comes here from being a teacher for
many years and grading many papers. There is verbiage in here that is not clear, and it's
concerns me that the way things are stated may have loopholes here that could be taken in
different ways. There are facts stated in the bill that have little or no scientific backing. I
urge you to refer to U.H. or DAR to, in regarding these matters. Please make sure that all
statements are proven, scientifically sound.
Considerations or exemptions need to be in place to address the needs of organizations
participating in education and research activities. We know that our oceans and marine
stocks are in trouble. It is critical that we educate the public and our students, our future
leaders, about ocean related issues. Being able to visit aquariums, provide aquariums in
school environments, and participate in research is vital to understanding the ocean
environment. This does require keeping marine animals in captivity. Amendments in the
bill need to be made to accommodate these, and I have just read since I walked in this
morning the amendments that were posted out there. I do have a concern though. Again
it's some of the verbiage that is in part of this. When it talks about persons who
specialize in the holding of aquatic life in a state of captivity within the, within the
County for education or scientific study, I, I'm concerned with what does it mean to be a
person that specializes in the holding of and aquatic animals? As an educator, am I one
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of those people? You know, Maui Ocean Center obviously, U.H. when you look at
research facilities, they are, but where do we as the people that have home aquariums and
especially the teachers that are putting aquariums in for study, where does that fit? So
again it's verbiage in here that does concern me that we make sure that it is clear and it
addresses all people that might be affected by this.
In closing, please consider how important education is and amendments to this bill to
allow for it. We all agree that we need to protect our ocean resources, but as one size
does not fit all, neither do the recommendations in this bill. Please think out of the box
and come up with solutions that will address all concerns. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Patty? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Patty.
MS. MILLER: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I'm reading your testimony and, and hearing
your statements, and what I'm trying to find out, Patty, is you make no suggestions about
where. You, you make the reference to a section in the law that you have concerns to,
but you have any specific -MS. MILLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --language that you are proposing?
MS. MILLER: Oh, that I would propose to change? The part I'm looking at is in the new...the
thing that was on the table this morning, the new amendments, where it says Part C, it
says: Persons who specialize in the holding of aquatic life in a state of captivity within
the County for education or scientific study. I didn't have time since I just read this, this
morning to come up with other verbiage. You see where I'm talking about? It's on
Page 3, and it's the new amended version, like I said was out on the table.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Under exemptions.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Under exemptions.
MS. MILLER: It's under 6.04.105, Exemptions.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Hold on, Patty.
MS. MILLER: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I'm not seeing what you're looking at. Did you
guys hand out something else?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Other Members, it's the cover letter November 23, 2010.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead, Patty. Now I'm on the, the
correct page.
MS. MILLER: Okay. It's the Section C and it's great that we're bringing in now looking at
education and scientific study. I just think it needs to be broadened to not...or I'm
concerned with the word "who specialize in the holding of aquatic life", and what does
that mean? You know, me as an educator, I have no special training in this, I keep a tank,
I use it for educational purposes with kids, with adults. Am I a specialized holder of
aquatic life?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. MILLER: And would like to see the verbiage of that. Other parts I referred to as the
scientific. In the beginning here, as referring to things with scientific backing goes back
to the original bill that talked about certain ways of treating the animals as they are
removed from the water, so that would go back to that section. Does that clarify?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I guess you're, you're wanting us to be a
little bit more specific on...in terms of -MS. MILLER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --how that language is maybe pertinent to you or
not.
MS. MILLER: Right. And to anyone that, basically anyone that keeps a...I think thing that
hasn't been addressed here is as a... if you have an aquarium in your office or in your
home, are you included in this or not? Are you fined because of that? And that is not
coming out in here.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you -MS. MILLER: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --for that -MS. MILLER: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: --clarification.
MS. MILLER: Yup. Thank you.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

December 1, 2010

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Patty Miller? Seeing none, thank you again. John
Miller representing...or is, who is the President of the Kihei Community Association,
followed by Oriana Kalama.
MR. MILLER: Aloha, Council and Chair My name is John Miller. I'm the President of the
Kihei Community Association. I wanted to speak today on Item No. PS-3 which is the
201H affordable housing application for the Kaiwahine project. I wanna request that you
guys postpone the approval of this project and this 201H application until that the Kihei
Community Association has a chance to complete our review process for this project.
The KCA generally is a, has a set of guidelines we use to review development projects.
In that set of guidelines, the first step is the developer will come to us, present a project to
our committee which is usually a fairly small committee. That committee will then send
out a letter that states some of our initial concerns about it. Then we will then meet with
the developer again to see that project. After we see a project and hopefully those
concerns have been addressed, then the KCA retains the option to make that a...have a
public meeting and to get community input about that project. And then once we've
gathered community input, then we can put together a formal recommendation with
formal suggestions to the Planning Department about whether...what needs to be
changed in that project to get our approval. And we haven't had the chance to go through
that full process on this project yet.
And based on some of the concerns that have come up with other projects in this area,
just a few months ago we saw a large A&B project, A&B's North Kihei project, and
they're proposing, you know, a big housing, residential housing development there that's
going to impact the neighborhood fairly significantly. And that was kind of a very
emotional meeting, a lot of the residents had a huge number of concerns, and I brought up
a number of concerns about future development in this area. And I think it, it's going to
be very difficult to approve this project this early in the stage without having gone
through this whole procedure with the community, with those people that are going to be
affected by this development project.
And even so, this project does seem fairly closely related to the A&B project in a number
of different ways, and there are some concerns about whether this will actually create
more affordable housing. Now A&B is going to be held to the affordable housing
legislation if they have to move forward with their project, and if there is some concept
where this project's just gonna go and provide the requirements for A&B and A&B won't
be required to build affordable housing, if that's the case, then the community is not
actually going to see any net gain of affordable housing. It's just going to see a
segregated component of affordable housing which is generally not something we shoot
for. When we're looking at project design, we look to see that affordable housing
integrated into the larger project.
So for those reasons we would ask that you give us a chance to complete this process,
give us a chance to take this project to the community, let the community see what's
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coming down the pipeline, give them a chance to fully review it, provide comments to us,
and then we can give a more formal recommendation. We just think putting this project
through with the 201H is not giving the community that opportunity is going to be an
injustice to, to that community that's going to be impacted by this project.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Are you done?
MR. MILLER: Finished, yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Miller? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Miller, good morning, and
thank you for, for being here this morning.
MR. MILLER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can you give me an idea of what your timetable is for KCA to
actually approve projects?
MR. MILLER: You mean how long it takes through the process?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Correct.
MR. MILLER: That's really dependent on the developer. For instance, we've seen this project
initially going back five years, and so, you know, we could meet those, those steps and
those criteria for a project. So basically in the initial application they'll come in, usually
within a week, a week to two weeks. We'll turn around a letter stating our kind of initial
concerns about the project. Then we'll have the developer come back in to review that
project. And then in the KCA in our planning guidelines which we make public on our
website, reserve the right to have a public meeting if we think it's necessary to present
the project to the community. And I would say most of the time we do exercise that
right. There are some small projects that don't seem particularly contentious, we don't,
but even projects as small as, you know, single-lot developments, we usually do
have...present, present that to the community for, for input. So it's really dependent on,
on the developer. Usually it takes several months for us to review that, go through that
review process, but again it can stretch out to years depending on how many times a
project's redesigned, how many times it's resubmitted to the committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So several, several months to several years to review projects -MR. MILLER: Yes. That's -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --for the KCA?
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MR. MILLER: --a lot to...very dependent on how, how quickly a developer addresses concerns
from us, concerns from the community.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions? Seeing...oh, Jo Anne, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to find out, you know, so that I understand, the
community so far as a general rule has not had really a significant opportunity to review
this particular project?
MR. MILLER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. MILLER: Yeah. I mean to my knowledge they haven't. We've gotten a number of
concerns as of recent, probably based on The Maui News article that was published about
this project, from folks in the neighborhood have, you know, the, e-mail us and call in.
And they've...we've gotten a lot of negative comments and concerns about this project
thus far. And then again we did review A&B's North Kihei development project which,
you know, abuts this project and we had a very boisterous meeting. We had a lot of
extraordinarily concerned residents that were there stating a lot of their concerns and
objections to that large project. So I would imagine, based on the fact that these are two,
you know, contiguous projects, that you're going to see...that, you know, see similar
objections and concerns. And realistically I'd like to see these, A&B and the Kaiwahine
project, A&B's North Kihei project find a way to master plan this whole parcel together.
I mean what, what really is destructive to that neighborhood up there in North Kihei is
there's very little interconnectivity between those neighborhoods, because they've all
been developed as these, you know, individual parcels. And you're up there sometimes
and if you want to go from one neighborhood to another neighborhood you have to go
down to Piilani Highway and drive back up and get to the other neighborhood, and that's
the type of zoning interconnectivity that's really detrimental and what we're really trying
to avoid. And you look here we have two, you know, contiguous pieces of property, but
they're being developed, essentially in the plans that I've seen, as kind of independent
parcels that aren't really interconnected. And especially if this is going to somehow act
as the affordable housing component for A&B's project, it'd be nice to see these two
guys get together and figure out how they can make their project work together to make
one seamless community and do that more effectively.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I appreciate the fact that from all the years Kihei
Community Association and, you know, Joe Bertram, you know, with the bikeways and
the pathways and the walkability and the interconnectivity, and particularly with
North-South Collector as well as some of the pathways through that, I, I really appreciate
the work you've done.
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MR. MILLER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
MR. MILLER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll go next.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Mr. Miller. Just out
of curiosity, the, the people or the board members that do these reviews of projects in, in
your district, their backgrounds are a lot...you have architects, engineers, people with
that kind of background when you do these reviews and recommendations?
MR. MILLER: There's...it depends, you know, and part of the reason is we're, we're a
volunteer group and we work on a, you know, a smaller basis. You know, we don't have
a big budget, we don't recruit necessarily professionals, but, yeah, the, the...it was
founded by... George Rixey was one of the initial fellows that put this committee
together. And George Rixey obviously is a architect and has a lot of background in
working towards a, you know, cutting edge design process for communities. And so
really what, what we're trying to base our review process on is a set of formal guidelines
that the KCA has established starting with George. And we, we try to be as transparent
as possible in this review process. So for instance, all of our application materials, all of
our guidelines, everything is created is available online for either the public to review for
any developer that potentially wants approvals for, for their project to review. So what
we try to do is regardless of what committee member, whether it's somebody from the
public who might be a layman in terms of, you know, compared to a professional planner,
still has a basis to say, look, the KCA looks for these, these guidelines, this is what, this is
what we...how we grade or represent how, how well projects are being constructed. So
we...and that, and that's the case regardless of whether the community member is an
architect or not. We try to standardize that review process around those guidelines that
we've created and formally adopted within the organization.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Miller, for being here. It
was brought to my attention that, you know, you said the concerns only became...came
to light only in the last week or so when some people read the article in the paper.
MR. MILLER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I have a letter to...from the KCA, dated July 13, 2010,
to Chris Hart and Partners from Michael C. DiBella.
MR. MILLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And they outline a bunch of concerns that the KCA
had as far as the Kaiwahine affordable housing project.
MR. MILLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this is, again, it's not something new, it's been out for a
while then?
MR. MILLER: This...well we've seen variations of this project going back I would say four to
five years, but you're right. What...I guess the, the portion...there was a committee
within the Kihei Community Association -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MILLER: --that did see this project in June. And as I was saying, according to our
procedure for guidelines, once we do that, we send a letter that lists our concerns about
the project. Usually at that point we meet again with the developer to see how they've
met those concerns -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MILLER: --and then we have the right to take it public and present it to the community
which will be the case in this project. So there's been a small group out of the Kihei
Community Association that's been privileged to see this, the information on the project,
but that might only constitute, you know, four people, whereas the community that it's
really impacting, you know, to my knowledge has not had the opportunity to, to see the
project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, so I guess what you're saying to me is that they never
responded to you folks?
MR. MILLER: That's correct. We never moved through that portion --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MILLER: --of the process, so we've never...those concerns have never been responded to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, I just wanted the clarification, because your
statement earlier was only recently we got knowledge of this particular project, but yet
here it is back in July. Now whatever the process breakdown, communications, I'm not
knocking that -MR. MILLER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but I'm just trying to get -MR. MILLER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the record straight as far as what we are doing and how
we've come to this point.
MR. MILLER: Right. No, I think, I think that's important and I appreciate that. But, yeah, the
KCA has known about this parcel and the intent to develop this parcel -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MILLER: --for a very long time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MILLER: But it's just...but this, this project has also changed dramatically. The first time
I recall seeing it, it was single-family lots that were just going to be sold off as lots, and
now we're looking at a very dense project being, you know, being built. And, you know,
based on the history of the project, we're never sure what the final reiteration of that
project is necessarily going to be. So the community hasn't seen or the Kihei Community
Association has not had a chance to present it publicly the, the totality of the current
project design nor have we...our concerns been addressed from the developer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanted clarification. And, and again reading
some of the e-mails that went back and forth, I know this is not something totally out of
line or out of communication. Maybe it wasn't completed but it's here, Mr. Chair. So,
you know, thank you, Mr. Miller, and, and, you know, we'll look, we'll look more into
this, this matter. But thank you for -MR. MILLER: Appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --bringing this forward.
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MR. MILLER: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. For, for Committee Members--stay right there, John--it's the cover
letter sent to us on November 23 rd , and it is the second to the last communication from
KCA. So let me understand that this has not completed your entire review for this
project?
MR. MILLER: Yes, sir.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And the community has yet to vote on it, and the developer has yet to
respond to, to some of the concerns?
MR. MILLER: Yes, that's correct. We still want to send -CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. MILLER: --put this project out in front of the community that's going to be impacted by it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. And, and, and again, I can understand this, because, Committee
Members, you also know that what was passed out in Gladys' Land Use Committee and
some of the conditions was for the 40-lot subdivision that we passed this year. This is a
whole nother animal and Gladys knows it too, and I will discuss some of those conditions
that were put on by Gladys, because many of you had concerns about traffic and the other
concerns. So anyway, thank you for that clarification.
MR. MILLER: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you. John Miller was the last
speaker. Now we have Oriana Kalama speaking as the Owner and Founder of Ocean
Defender. She is followed by Netra Halperin.
MS. KALAMA: Good morning, everyone. I'm going to try to be brief today. Thank you for
the opportunity to speak about bill...PS-25 pertaining to Aquatic Life and Animal
Control bill. All I have to say is that it's about time that we make the right decisions
here. We're almost there. I'm an educator as well. Every day I go online and I teach
people about who lives in the ocean, where they live, and what to do to protect that. You
know what I learned? I learned that in 40 years if we don't do something about the ways
we're treating the ocean and the life in the ocean, the ocean will be pau. No more fish to
eat, no more fish to look at. Okay.
As Hawaiians we have the responsibility to lead the world in our ways, we are the
guardians, the protectors of the aina and the water. We must lead again. We're saving
the sharks. No more shark soup here in Hawaii, right? Other states are following, other
countries are following. We have Indonesia protecting all marine life and sharks. We
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have Palau protecting the sharks. We have to keep leading the way in this movement,
you guys. We are important, we are big, and this is all in your hands. Our little fishes'
futures are swimming in our hands right here.
You know, I like the Ocean Center, guys, I'm not going to, I'm not here to bash and
batter anybody. You know, my, my kid, he loved to go to the Ocean Center when he was
a little kid and he learned a lot about things in there, so I love education. And they
already exempt from this bill. Pau. They're here, we love 'em. So, okay.
To the lady that talked about her picking the fish for...I understand my 12 year old is
allowed on this bill to go to the ocean, pick a couple fish, have 'ern in a tank, and even
educate the neighbors about what this fish does and whatnot. The bill is pertaining to
people that are taking our fish from our island and selling it to the mainland, to China, to
whatever else and leaving us with nothing. Okay. So it's time to protect our ocean. The
ocean is dying. We're losing the fish, we're losing the reef, we already lost our language
as Hawaiian, we lost the Hawaiian people, we lost the birds. What else are we going to
lose now? Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Oriana? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. KALAMA: Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Netra Halperin is the last person to sign up unless there's anyone out there
that would like to testify. Netra?
MS. HALPERIN: Aloha. I'm Netra Halperin. Aloha, Committee Members. I'm, I want to
speak about the Kaiwahine Subdivision. I've gone door-to-door in that neighborhood
and I've spoken to a lot of people, and there's a huge concern about traffic. Especially
the people that live on Kaiwahine Road, that's a very large road and there's a lot of
through traffic, and it's a residential neighborhood. So there's a lot of children living
there, a lot of pets living there, and there's a lot of concern about accidents. There is a
gentleman who lives in that neighborhood who has a paving business, and he told me that
he went to the County and said I will put in at my own expense speed bumps or I guess
they're called speed tables. And he was told that he couldn't do that, because it's
supposedly a, a access road, and so I think I would like to see that revisited because
there's, there's just a lot of fear in the residents in that neighborhood.
And so on to the new subdivision, I don't think there should be any traffic coming from
the new subdivision. I did look at it that's, that's right adjacent onto Kaiwahine. I mean
it's got to be a compromise between what the other speakers...I think it was John spoke
about, about interconnectivity. I think it's good to have interconnectivity so people can
go from one neighborhood to another, but I think it's really important that people's
commuting traffic, you know, people going to work and coming home from work should
not be on Kaiwahine and that there should be, if necessary, a frontage road going all the
way up to where North Kihei Road hits, and there can be...there's a traffic light there,
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and, you know, just residents will have to use that. And then since this is meant to be an
affordable housing subdivision, I think it's important that that not in this particular case
that cost not be borne by the developer, because otherwise then the, the houses can't be
affordable anymore. So I think in that particular case if we are creating affordable
housing that that cost should be borne by the...I guess, I don't know if it would be the
County or the State, because I know Piilani is a State road...a State highway so
whoever...yeah, whether it's the County or the State. So, yeah.
Oh, so bottom line is, unless there is the traffic mitigation, I'm definitely not, not in favor
of that, but if there is, then it's a good affordable housing. And then also since I'm
standing here I wanted to speak in support of the Aquatic Life bill. I think it's really
important that we protect aquarium fish collecting...or protect the ocean from aquarium
fish collecting. I think the, the ocean belongs to all of us, and I think there should be no
aquarium fish collecting for commercial sales at all, just for the aquarium center. Okay.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Netra. Any questions for Netra? Seeing none, thank you again.
Members, it is 9:50. Is there anyone else in the audience that would like to testify? You
can sign up later after you testify with the Committee Secretary.
MS. UMBERGER: Aloha, Chair, Council Members. I'll be brief. I know you've heard me a
lot. I'm Rene Umberger, Director of the Hawaii Reef Fish Recovery Project, and I'm
here to offer support for the amended bill. I was chair of the taskforce that drafted
effective solutions to the community concerns with the first draft. We focused on
ensuring that only those selling Hawaii's marine life, that is again only those selling
Hawaii's marine life as aquarium pets would be covered. That would be aquarium
collectors, wholesalers, and retailers. By focusing on those who sell, we specifically
excluded from the scope of coverage all fishers fishing for food or bait, those with fresh
or saltwater tanks in their home or offices, koi ponds, fish ponds, hotels, and businesses
with educational aquariums. I appreciate all of your time, hard work, and leadership on
this important issue. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Rene?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Rene, for all your work
with the taskforce. And I wanted to just follow up on your testimony with regards to the
clarification of the exemptions, 6.04.105. Those exemptions the task force came up
with? Or, or was that...
MS. UMBERGER: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. That was through Corporation Counsel?
MS. UMBERGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Just for clarifying letter C. I know we had a testifier
saying they're not clear, they used an example of an educator with an aquarium in a
classroom, and I was an educator too. And although I taught social studies I worked next
door to a science teacher and I saw the aquariums, and the way I see it, an aquarium at a
school, that's education. A school is an educational facility, so therefore it's clear
enough to me that it would exempt a teacher from having an aquarium in their classroom.
And to my knowledge, I've never seen any teachers sell fish or marine life out of their
aquarium. Would, would you agree with that?
MS. UMBERGER: I agree that this, this is completely in line with what the task force
recommended that it focused on sale by not...those who don't sell will not be impacted.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And again you made the point about people with aquariums in
their home, it exempts them as well.
MS. UMBERGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So the language is clear enough and agreeable to -MS. UMBERGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --you as a member of the task force?
MS. UMBERGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Great. Thank you. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you. If no objections, the Chair
would like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: In front of you, Members, are the Corporation Counsel corrected bill as was
asked of by this Committee and changes made. The other communication is the one from
the Chair to you in regards to the 201H project because of the clarification of the use of
credit, and so I've had our Staff do some research in regards to this very important area.
We've got also some legal work done by our Staff. So I ask you to review those two
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documents, and so the Committee will be in recess 'til 10:10, and then I will go through
the entire rest of today's agenda with no other recesses. Okay. Thank you. Meeting in
recess 'til 10:10. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

9:54 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:14 a.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . Public Services Committee meeting, please reconvene.

ITEM NO. 25: AQUATIC LIFE ANIMAL CONTROL (C.C. No. 09-337)
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item No. 25. County Communication from Vice-Chair Michael
Molina transmitting a bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 6.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO ANIMAL CONTROL".
The purpose of the bill is to add additional definitions to the existing Animal Control
Ordinance and to expand the chapter to include animal cruelty protection for certain
aquatic life. The Public Services Committee Report 10-65 recommended recommitting
this bill, a bill for an ordinance, and so it is back before us in this Committee from the
Council. Again, the Corporation Counsel has drafted the entire bill with the cover letter
November 23 rd , Committee Members, and so I asked Mr. Ueoka to go over this bill with
us. And should Committee Members have any questions, I will allow that, but again first
to the old man here, Molina, would you like to have any opening statements?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. From one old man to another, and I,
and I say that in a nice way. Thank you first of all for hearing this matter, I know it's
taken us several, several meetings to get through this, and, and the bill has undergone
some significant changes since it was first proposed. And I want to thank all involved,
especially the task force for addressing the concerns that were brought up by entities like
the Ocean Center and comments from scientists and so forth. And I think we have
something that's very workable at this point. Let's give the bill a chance.
I think with the exemptions that have been included has addressed many of the major
concerns that were brought up as far as people who have aquariums in their homes and
educators with aquariums there. The exemptions applies to them as well as people who
in terms of cultural practices, catching fish for sustenance and for bait and so forth, so
there are major exemptions in there.
But the whole intent of this bill was about accountability and protecting the ecosystem,
and sooner or later we're going to have to open our eyes to this, the, the change is
globally to our oceans. It's becoming, you know, common knowledge for a lot of people,
and we, we, we got to be at a point where we need to stop talking about it and doing
something significant. And Maui County historically has taken the lead in a lot of
initiatives, and I think this is just another one where Maui County can take the lead and
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show the world as one testifier had stated about our intent and how serious we are about
protecting our resources.
And, Mr. Chairman, you know, it's ironic in today's newspaper, we saw articles about
the amount of visitors coming to Maui--it's increasing--or, or to the State, and one the
many things our visitors like to see is our natural resources, our fish. And although those
of us who were born and raised here, many of us do not possess PhDs or Masters
Degrees, but we do have friends and, and associates who make use of the ocean and they
tell us and, and some of us who go in the oceans a lot. You, Mr. Chairman, you have
seen the changes in the amount of fish and marine life and it's, it's changed over time.
So this is just one small step to protect our resources, and to help replenish our marine
life, and to put some controls on those who collect fish for compensation, and to reduce
exploitation of our natural resources.
So at this point, Mr. Chairman, again thank you's to all, and I hope the Committee
supports this. I'm a non-voting Member, but I'm, I'm hoping the Committee can take a
major step in this area, and we'll go from here. And like any legislation, we have a
process in place where if a bill there are concerns over time, that's why Councils or
future Councils can amend the bill, make changes, and so forth. So all I'm asking is give
the bill a chance and we'll move forward from here. And again thank you, Mr. Nishiki,
for introducing this bill, and as you as someone who's a very, very...been an outspoken
advocate for our oceans. And with your bill that's already in place, this bill serves as a
companion bill and will help strengthen, you know, the legislation in itself and send a
very loud message to the world that Maui County sincerely cares about our marine life.
So with that being said, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Molina, for being at all our meetings despite that you are not
a Committee Member. It only shows us, those of us in Committee, that you are
thoroughly committed to see this bill also, so we thank you. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair The major changes that took place were the insertion of the
word "harvesting" and it's defined as catch or take aquatic life from the marine
environment. Just to make it clear what actions would be covered by this bill. The...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you go and point to us where you're addressing the changes so that the
Committee can...as well as the general public can.. .
MR. UEOKA: Yes. If any...if you were to look at the November 22" transmittal from the
Public Services Committee Chair to Corporation Counsel, it outlines the changes
requested by the Committee. "Harvest" is inserted in the definition of aquarium purposes
and the..."harvest" is defined within the definition section. That'd be on the first page of
the draft bill.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on. Jeff, why don't we just go to the, the November 23"I?
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MR. UEOKA: Oh, okay. Just work off that one.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. This way -MR. UEOKA: Okay, will do.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --we're on the same page. November 23" 1 cover letter, Staff, Members.
Okay.
MR. UEOKA: So we changed the definition of aquarium purposes to use the word "harvest"
rather than "collect" just to remove any confusion there. Also included within the
definition of aquarium purposes, is, always was, was that it does not include harvesting
aquatic life for human consumption or for sale for human consumption. So people
catching fish for food are not affected by this. We inserted the definition "harvest" or
"harvest" or "harvesting", as I stated earlier.
The word "sell" was...is defined, it means to transfer, prescribe, give, or deliver to
another, or to leave, barter, or exchange with another, or to agree to do the same to
another for consideration. So "sell", "harvest", they're both defined, so it should make it
clear as to what "aquarium purposes" means as far as this chapter goes.
In the Section G, any person who harvests aquatic life for aquarium purposes shall...this
certain language was deleted, so as you can see, this is the final that we have in front of
us. The intention or knowingly causing injury to aquatic life, et cetera, or carrying or
cause...causing to be carried in or upon any vehicle or other conveyance in a manner
resulting in injury or death to aquatic life.
There are still the provision for reporting and documentation. I believe it will be
submitted to the Humane Society. And the biggest addition was the exemption section
under 6.04.105. Under A, it's a little redundant in the sense that it provides an
exemption, a further exemption for bait for fishing or for human consumption or for sale
for human consumption. Those traditional gathering rights are also exempted. And C
was added in for educational institutions such as the Maui Ocean Center and I guess if
any other similar type institutions or areas open up. And finally...oh, I'm sorry. Backing
up to G, there's three. This will not affect the captive cetacean bill of 6.0, as Ms. Johnson
is pointing out to me right now.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: . .(Inaudible). . .
MR. UEOKA: That's about it for me, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Ueoka. Questions? Mr. Kaho`ohalabala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you. For Corporation Counsel,
just in reference to Ms. Miller's comments about how teachers will be viewed or people
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who are...and her thought that, that Item C in 6.04.105 in Exemptions was too vague. Do
you want to clarify that?
MR. UEOKA: C isn't extremely specific. I don't think it would be practical for us to list every
single type of institution or organization exempted; however, for the two examples she
did bring up, I believe it was essentially a kid at the beach with one scoop net and one
bucket, they would not be...this would not apply to them basically. Because they are not
harvesting aquatic life for aquarium purposes, because under the definition of "aquarium
purposes", sale is kind of key to that. So if there is no selling going on they should be
exempted from that or it should not apply to them, I should say.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And then her comment about the persons
who specialized, then is that...I mean a very broad term there again. So does that...is
inclusive of her in her capacity as, as an educator, then how do you see that? So that I
just want to make sure that it's clear to everyone who's, who's listening to this because it
was something raised by people who might be impacted by or see that this may impact
them.
MR. UEOKA: The term "specialize" I believe it was...I think it's language taken from the, from
another bill.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you please.. .
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Chair. Just to confirm what Mr. Ueoka is trying, trying to
explain, is that this exemption section A through C was almost...it's verbatim language
from the Aquatic Life Operation bill. So that's, that's, that's was per I think Member
Pontanilla was the one that, that offered up that suggestion that we use the similar
language or the same language. So that's, that's the background and where the language
came from.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. That -CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --answers the question about where the
language, but in terms of trying to make sure that it is broad enough or inclusive enough
to, to meet the concerns that was testified to. That's my question.
MR. KANESHINA: I think from what I recall the discussion at the last meeting was how do we
offer up an exemption to a group of individuals that exist or will exist, could exist in the
future without specifically naming them. So that was on one end of the spectrum. The

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

December 1, 2010

other end of the spectrum that Mr. Ueoka just referred to was how, how granular do you
want to get without making this exemption section kind of unwieldy, naming every single
possibility. So that's, that's the only thing I can say is maybe this is the middle ground, if
you will. But that's, that's just some background as to where the language came from.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. I, I just want to just make sure that
Ms. Miller understands that she's included in that language, and then that this language is
what she was concerned with. So is that what we're saying?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Member Kaho`ohalahala. In addition, in her example of she's
an educator with a fish tank in her classroom, if you look under Section...the proposed
Section of--excuse me--6.04.040G, this is some language that the task force
recommended to kind of exclude personal use type situations, so any person who harvest
aquatic life for aquarium purposes. So I'm again assuming most people that have fish
tanks in their classrooms or whatever, doctors offices, they don't participate in the actual
harvest of the fish. So there's kind of a double protection for Ms. Miller's concern, you
know. But to, to...you know what, I have to defer to Corp. Counsel as far as the
interpretation of the exemption that Ms. Miller spoke of and how it could be interpreted
in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Corporation Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: I guess "specialize" would mean someone who does that in a special capacity.
I'm not sure if...like Mr. Molina's example is, is whether a science teacher would be
considered specialized? How about the social studies teacher who just likes having a
saltwater aquarium or freshwater aquarium in their classroom as an item? Whether or not
they specialize, I'm not sure. We could again amend that language to...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. I mean...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mister...go ahead, Sol, before I...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. I'm only trying to get some clarification
so it's fully understood that the language is broad enough to cover all of those, and I'm
not necessarily seeking to amend the language unless you think it's appropriate to do so.
But, so in light of what was testified to about some concerns for that language, I just need
to know are those concerns covered in your view as the language exists right now?
MR. UEOKA: Oh, I would...my understanding would be a marine educator who has an
aquarium in their classroom would be considered specializing in that... in education. So,
yes, they probably would be covered.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair And thank you,
Corporation Counsel.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Any other questions in regards to the ordinance? In regards to this
area, I think being the pioneers, as Mr. Molina said, we've asked our legal department to,
to work on this. And should something pop out and, and, and we hear back from those
that are in charge of the ordinance, I think then those changes can be made. But not rest
assured but I, I see where the language itself pretty well covers what the testifier has
brought out as a concern. And if any of you don't then so make language changes, but
the Chair feels comfortable in this area. Any other area of concern prior to the Chair
making a recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Recommendation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, the Chair would entertain a motion to recommend on passage
on first reading the revised proposed bill, and to fire...to file County
Communication 09-337.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Second by Mr. Mateo. Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried. Let the record show one, two, three,
four, five, six ayes; one excused, Councilmember Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Nishiki, and Councilmembers Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala,
Mateo, Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill and FILING of
communication.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina, thank you for your pursuit of this bill and congratulations to all
of you that are here.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Thank you, Committee Members.

ITEM NO. 3(3): CHAPTER 201H, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING PROJECTS (KAIWAHINE VILLAGE) (C.C. No. 09-26)
th

CHAIR NISHIKI: Turn to Item 3(3). Members, as I stated earlier, we have until December 25
of this year, to review this application. After hearing today public testimony and
reviewing the written feedback from the various State and County agencies, it is the
Chair's opinion that it would be best for the applicant to take a few steps back and
address some of the concerns raised, and then resubmit the application after these
concerns are addressed. Also, Members, in a little over a month, there will be five new
Members to this Council that I feel should have their fair chance at reviewing this
application and make the decision that will best meet the needs of the public. They have
been elected to serve.
Just to be clear, I'm not personally against affordable housing or this project in particular,
I just feel that with everything going on, questions raised by the community and the
departments, new elected Members, limited time to review, we would not be doing right
by those who may succeed us or the people of Maui County if we do just rush through
this. A more thorough review and community involvement is warranted in the future.
Just some of my comments in, in, in, in looking at this application.
While technically not required, 201H applicants in the past have reached out to the
community before a finalized application is submitted to the Council for their 45-day
review, and I think we heard that Kihei Community Association wants to get more input.
The applicant is now seeking to be exempt from six conditions of zoning that were
granted earlier in the 2009-10 term. The Planning Department feels that the applicant
should be held to the conditions of zoning that include paying applicable traffic impact
fees $2,000 per lot, developing and implementing a traffic demand management measure,
provide improvements to the Central Maui water system as specified by the Department
of Water, no accessory dwellings, traffic impacts. KCA as well as the Department of
Police have said that the proposed project may have an adverse impact to the surrounding
area traffic. The Police Department further stated that the developer should be
responsible for their pro rata share of future traffic improvements.
Impact on the police present: the 120 units alone will have a definite impact on police
services for the Kihei community. According to the Police Department, this project
combined with the proposed 600 unit A&B project, which is to be heard by the Planning
Commission on December 14 th , that is adjacent to it, would create a 14 percent increase
to the Kihei population which would have a definite impact on police services.
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Timing of submission is bad. Five new Members have been elected to the Council and
take office in a little less than a month. This is entirely a new Administration that should
be allowed to review this application. You know, the Chair wants to be a little human
about this issue, Members, and, you know, we have with us Jo Anne Johnson. And, and,
and excuse me, Jo Anne, but I think I need to, to say this. You know, you've gone
through a tragedy, the loss of her husband, you know, people like this need to heal.
There are also Members that have planned months ahead, months ahead, taking their trips
for this time of the year. This Council and you, Members, are human beings also, and,
and you should be able to enjoy this time that is coming before us. You know, depending
upon what your religious pursuit in your life, this is a time when many people celebrate
the birth of Jesus Christ. I personally have not taken any time off, and I've got family
coming all the way from Germany, my father-in-law who I've not seen for seven years.
My grandchildren have not seen these people also. Many of us will be unemployed. We
ran in this election and we lost. Many of us will have to be looking for jobs. There are
people in this Administration, department heads that will soon be losing their jobs as
more...as new people come to take their place. There's got to be some humanness in this
Council as we pursue all the business. These people will be unemployed and looking for
work. It's not always happiness through this time of the year, and, and, and our terms
and their terms will be coming to an end.
So for all of these reasons, Members, today before you, the Chair is recommending that
we entertain a motion, and, and, and I don't feel good, but the resolution which is
disapproving the Kaiwahine Village pursuant to Chapter 201H-38 Hawaii Revised
Statutes. So the Chair would entertain a motion unless any of you would like to make
any statement.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Move, moved by Johnson, second by Mr. Victorino. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair, I'll yield to the maker of the motion first.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I appreciate, you know, your words,
Mr. Nishiki, and I think, you know, irrespective of our personal lives though, even if that
were not the issue, I think knowing that this is basically a lame duck Council, if you will,
that this is coming to the end of a term. I do not want to rush through, and I don't feel it's
appropriate to rush through something and particularly because the community has not
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had an opportunity to really hear about the most recent developments of... surrounding
this particular project. I think the timing for me is just really not...it doesn't leave me
with a good feeling, and I usually don't go by my gut reactions but this time I just don't
feel right about this. And I think that the only fair thing to do is to bring this forward. If
the applicant were to withdraw this particular item, I would feel better about it, and
resubmit it after the first of the year, but I mean I guess it, you know, whatever is most
expeditious. But given that this project is coming forward and it's here now, the only
prudent thing I can do, because I do not have the time and I will not be here for any final
votes on this particular item, is to just simply deny it out of respect for the people in the
community and even to the developer. Though they may not see it that way, Mr. Chair, I
think it's appropriate, and I feel badly because ordinarily I would support any prudent
review of an affordable housing project, and I am not saying that I'm opposed to it. But I
just think that we have to err always on the side of caution, and I appreciate your
direction, Mr. Chair So I will be supporting this. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. And I too will be supporting the
Chair's recommendation. I think as we heard during testimony this morning,
Mr. Chairman, the 201H process for us requires 45 days for us to review and, and either
approve or disapprove. I think when we listened to testimony by the president of KCA
that comes and tells us that their organization takes months to years to review a process,
it just helps us to understand the intensity of a review of a fast track project that comes
through this body requesting for exemptions and the like, exemptions that some of it
could be questionable, some of it could be perhaps a little more clear if we could
understand all of the complexities and costs involved in their request for exemptions. But
the reality is it is time consuming, the reality is it is demanding, and it is complex for this
body to take a look at all the aspects of a 201 H application. So during this particular time
for us when time is limited and the end, or the deadline for us to come up with a decision
is on December 25 th , I would at this point, Mr. Chairman, support your recommendation.
And, you know, I, I think it goes unsaid, timing is wrong for this particular project at this
point. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And unfortunately I, I have to agree to
a point that, you know, the timing is not all that great at this juncture. But, Chair, you
know, we keep talking about affordable housing and we keep doing nothing about it. It
seems to be one of those that we keep putting off and putting off and putting off. Not
knocking what you said, sir, I agree that it's the wrong time. And hopefully, the
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Administration who is coming in and the next Council can look upon this, and hopefully
KCA and the rest of the community can get together and work out their differences.
This is very important. We talk about affordable housing and we don't seem to move on
it. There's always something that somewhere, somewhere along the line that doesn't
work out. This is not the first time this has happened nor will this be the last time, and I
don't understand, the cry for affordable housing is always there, but yet there's always
those who think not here, not this place, not here in my backyard. And I'm putting it
poignantly and bluntly, okay. Go review it, KCA. I hope the developer can go and meet
with them, because back in July they started a process and I don't know, I cannot blame
either side, but it was started back in July. It wasn't something that came off the wall just
last week. Unfortunately, not enough time has been made to discuss the matter. And I
agree, the community must be a part of everything we do whether it's affordable or not.
Bottom line is I hope we get moving on this very soon, because I will be looking forward
when I return next term to seeing what this can be...what can be done, what can be
worked out between all parties, traffic impact, the whole nine yards, because we need
affordable housing. We talk about it, we talk about it, we talk about it. FACE came in
and said hey, we need it. They've been working on this problem for a number of years.
I've been to many meetings. They are looking for affordable housing. So, Mr. Chair, I
will support reluctantly your, your, your recommendation, but I hope that somehow,
someway this comes back and then all parties can work out their differences. And if it
can't be worked out, then we'll see where it goes from there. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other discussion? Mr. Kaho`ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair I, I will also be
supporting your recommendation. I look at this as a real positive opportunity for the
project to really come to terms with the community, and that it get...and this time come
back with some of the, the concerns that may arise within their planning processes, and
then come back with a project that meets all of those criteria making it a better project.
So I, I think that the denial of the 201H today is an opportunity to allow the project to
become a better one, so that's why I will be supporting it in light of the timeframe. Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed, nay? Motion carried. Six ayes; one excused,
Councilmember Pontanilla.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Nishiki, and Councilmembers Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala,
Mateo, Medeiros, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution disapproving the
Kaiwahine Village pursuant to Section 201H-38, Hawaii Revised
Statutes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Finally, the Chair would also entertain a motion to refer the items designated
for referral on today's agenda to the Council Chair for the term beginning
January 2, 2011, pursuant to Rule 21 of the Rules of the Council. Let me read you and
you've got in front of you the different items, PS-1, 2, 3, 8, 9, 10, 14, 15, 20, 25, 26.
Chair would entertain a motion.
COMMUNICATIONS FOR REFERRAL TO THE COUNCIL CHAIR
FOR THE 2011-2013 COUNCIL TERM
ITEM NO. 1: APPEALS TO THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING
POLICY
ITEM NO. 2: AMENDMENTS TO THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING
POLICY
ITEM NO. 3: CHAPTER 201H, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING PROJECTS
ITEM NO. 8: MAUI BUSINESS PARK PHASE II PROJECT
ITEM NO. 9:

HOUSING AND LAND ENTERPRISE OF MAUI

ITEM NO. 10:

ACQUISITION OF LAND FOR AFFORDABLE HOUSING

ITEM NO. 14:

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS PROGRAM

ITEM NO. 15:

AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND PLAN RECOMMENDATIONS FOR
FISCAL YEAR 2010
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ITEM NO. 20: HUMAN SERVICE NEEDS ASSESSMENT
ITEM NO. 25: AQUATIC LIFE ANIMAL CONTROL
ITEM NO. 26: NA HALE 0 MAUI NEIGHBORHOOD STABILIZATION PROGRAM

MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mister.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Member Johnson to refer the
items designated on today's agenda -MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr., Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: --to the Council.
MR. KANESHINA: Just, just to clarify, PS-25 was the Aquatic Life, Aquatic Life Animal
Control item. So -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, so friendly amendment.
MR. KANESHINA: --it's...well it was...you made the motion, we, when we passed it out, we
made the motion to also file the communication. So if you would like to remove that
from your referral list.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I did say 25 for that pass, so. Any discussion? I think we voted already,
didn't we?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, no -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --not on this.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Not on this one.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried. Six ayes; one excused, Councilmember
Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Nishiki, and Councilmembers Johnson, Kaho ohalahala,
Mateo, Medeiros, and Victorino.
.

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending REFERRAL of PS-1, PS-2, PS-3, PS-8, PS-9,
PS-10, PS-14, PS-15, PS-20, and PS-26, to the Council Chair for
the term beginning January 2, 2011, pursuant to Rule 21 of the
Rules of the Council. PS-25 was deleted from the discretionary
referral list as a result of the filing of the communication.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Members.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Oh, go ahead. Go ahead.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry. No, no, you had something else you was going
to do.
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, go ahead -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --if you want to.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, you know, we're about to close this meeting
and this will be your last meeting, I assume. Right? This is our last meeting for Public
Services?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So with that in mind, I will take the lead this time
and say you've done a yeoman's job in trying to bring forward the areas that you were
put in charge of You bring a passion to this Council that I've come to respect, maybe
not agree with all the time but I've come to respect it. And I think, Mr. Chair, you've
tried whenever and wherever it was possible to bring affordable housing and other issues
that really benefit the people, and I think I've got to commend you on that. You've
always looked out for the,people and the people's need, and I think that's something that
you take, when you leave, you take that ambience, that, that passion with you. But
you've instilled it in some of us who've been...who've had the opportunity to work with
you. I've only had two years to work with you, but I've come to understand and respect
what you bring to the table. And I know, like I've said to everybody else, it's not aloha,
it's a hui ho, I know you'll be seeing me again. You'll be here to testify, I know that,
you've assured me of that and I hope that whatever your future carries for you, wherever
it takes you with you and your family you have nothing but continued health, wealth, and
success. And I thank you, and on behalf of the people of Maui County, we thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. You know, before we start on this area, as I've noticed all
Committees have been doing it, I think that from Administration, Jo-Ann Ridao, also
Kimberly, have been supporting this Committee. So maybe if you have parting words
prior to this Committee ending, maybe you could include all of us three and then say your
last hurrah. . (laughter). . . How's that? I'll make it easier. Yeah, that way we won't
go down the line -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --each, each individual. So, Mr. Victorino, if you want to speak to the rest of
the Administration members also?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and I'll make it quick. And, Ms. Ridao, it's been an
honor and a pleasure to work with you. We've known each other for many years and you
truly have the heart of the people in mind. You really wanted to make a difference and
you tried your best, and this Administration has tried. I hope that the next Administration
continues the track you've set, the path you've set. You know, affordable housing and
the needs of our people have always been first and foremost. And that's not just with the
County, it's all the things you've done through the years in this community. And we are
going to miss you, but again I know you're right around the corner. Kahakuloa is not that
far away. We know where to find you. So I wish you nothing but, again, continued good
health and, and success in wherever you may end up because I know you'll end up
somewhere. 'Cause the old, old adage is the good Lord closes one door, he always opens
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another, and I know that will be for you. To the rest of the Staff, and I'll make it real
quick, they've done a yeoman's job. I know I've watched, you know, you know, some of
these Staff grow up and now they're young, young, young pups I call 'em, young cubs
and they're really out there doing a terrific job for our community. So, Kim, Clarita,
Scott, and the other young Scott--okay, Scotty, don't look that way--I want to thank you
for all your due diligence and thank you and continued success and happy holidays to all
of you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. We want to skip you, Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, no.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You know, what made this
Committee really a lot more enjoyable, Mr. Chairman, is we had a director and a deputy
that was so passionate in, in helping us reach our goals. And I think what makes a sound
Administration is having individuals that are committed like how Lori Tsuhako and
Jo-Ann Ridao has been in providing that kind of assistance and services to us. You both
have set the bar very high, and I'm very appreciative that we've had the opportunity to
work together. You know, like projects like 201H especially that is very complex and
very difficult to understand, you jumped right in and you guys helped us go through the
process as well as you working with the applicants as well. So you've helped make our
work a little easier. And, you know, I don't know what the future holds, and I've enjoyed
having the opportunity of working, working closely with you. I thank you. You've
brought a whole new sense to the process of working together with Administration, and
you will sorely be missed, Ms. Ridao.
Mr. Chairman, you, on the other hand, have been a character to deal with, sometimes a
royal pain, but most of the times, Mr. Chairman, you are true to your word and you will
be missed. You have really represented the conscience of this community by being sure
that we were aware of both sides of the issue. And, you know, case in point, Kula Ridge,
that was a difficult project to deal with, you made sure that we saw both sides of the
issue. And I thank you for your commitment, and I thank you for being so straight
forward to all of us. Mr. Nishiki, you know, we have had a long relationship and I thank
you very much. I thank you for especially your friendship, and I look forward to the
continued relationship that we will have today and in the future. So mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Bill?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. For me, leaving this Chamber
along with you, the last four years, having had the opportunity to work with you, has
been a great gain for myself personally to have met someone that has the passion and I
think, as Council Chair Mateo said, the conscience to not be in a position that is popular
but to be in a position that is pono even though it may be unpopular. So, you know, I
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thank you for your leadership in this Committee and for your long tenure in this
Chambers on different occasions to give advice and to consult with us, the younger,
less-tenured Council Members and to share your knowledge, I appreciate that. And I, I
think more importantly, appreciate your friendship, and I think we jokingly, you know,
talked about being unemployed, both of us soon, that we would buy one blue tarp at
Costco and move down to Kanaha Beach Park.
But seriously, I'm sure we all will be looking for other ways to serve our communities
and this County, and I wish you well, Mr. Chairman, in what may come forward for you
in the future. Because I think no matter what you do, you will be good at it and you'll be
honest about it, and you, it would be with your full effort and, and heart in doing what
comes for you in the future. So I, I wish you well and your family, and, you know, that
you may enjoy your holidays with enjoyment and with safety.
And for Administration, you know, I, I won't say anything about, you know, whatever
the future is for you because we don't know what that is yet. You know, some of the
Administration currently here may continue on to the next Administration which would
be great, and, but I do wish you well, Ms. Ridao. You know, it's been great working with
you in this past four years and your knowledge in housing and so forth has been a benefit
to us on the Council and also to the Administration and the people of Maui County. We
are connected by family through marriage through the Texeira side, and so I'm sure we'll
be seeing a lot of each other no matter where you go or, or if you may stay. If it's not in
family events I'm sure I'm going to see you in all the pono sports events, especially
soccer, so look forward to that. And, Ms. Sloper, thank you for the four years that I've
been here, for your professionalism as an attorney for us and for your advice and for just
being here and guide us along legally.
And for the rest of the Staff, I had the opportunity last term to have Mr. Scott Jensen with
our Committee. Victorino and I co-chaired the Public Works and Facilities, and he
certainly brought a lot of knowledge to that Committee. And Mr. Scott Kaneshina who
came in after we got in and was brand new has certainly progressed forward quickly and
has become knowledgeable in this process, and I, I think he'll give many more years to
this Council and to Council Services along with Mr. Scott Jensen. And, Clarita, you
know, besides seeing you in here, seeing you in the hallways, you know, has been fun.
And I look forward to continuing, you know, friendships with all of you no matter where
we go or where we are. But once again, thank you for all that you guys have done for the
Council and for the Members and for myself And, Mr. Chairman, thank you, and I'll see
you at Kanaha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Sol?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. Wayne, I just want to say thank you.
You know, it was a pleasure coming back to serve with you. The, the Wayne Nishiki I
remember was the Wayne many years ago which was well respected for the positions you
always took on behalf of the, the community, and I think it's, it's continued in this term.
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I can only say that the one thing that I did notice, that you seem to be a little bit more
finessed in this term, and I think that's part of, it's part of a progression and a growth of
who, who we are as, as people. And I appreciated seeing another side of Wayne in your
work, but thank you for your leadership and thank you for your compassion. Thank you
for representing our people and thank you for your friendship in this term. I wish you the
best moving forward.
And then I want to say to the Administration, to Jo-Ann, to you and to Lori, I think what
you folks brought to, to this Committee is a, is a real grassroots, hands-on kind of
understanding of what housing is about. And in its complexities, I think you've helped
the community to see what it takes to understand how to move housing projects forward
and how to make sure that we get the best that we can for the people that are in the most
need, and then now look for those that are, are also needing houses beyond those that are
in the most need. So, so thank you for, for doing that and for your demeanor which
always brought a calm to the conversation, and I, I totally appreciate that from you and
from Lori. So please extend that to Lori as well. And to Kim, I think you also bring a
calm to the, the tide of the, the Chairman, you know, so it's always nice to have a balance
in the Committee and I think you have demonstrated that kind of balance in terms of
getting us where we need to go without being so confused by the, the emotion of, of the
time.
So, and of course Clarita is still the best, you know, and she gets to be shared with other
Committees and I appreciate her, her meticulous work, and mahalo, Clarita, again. And
Scott, you know, I...Kaneshina, I got to meet you by Skype when you were in Seattle,
and I think your coming back home to Maui and being here and working with Council
Services, like Member Medeiros had said, you've come up to the level I think that we all
expect within the Council Services. And you've done a great job representing this
Committee and the Chairman. And, Scott Jensen, you have done an incredible job to
keep us informed as to where this Committee is going and how to interact with the, with
the Chairman for issues that are important within the Committee. So, so I, I appreciate
all of you, and again I want to say mahalo and thank you all. And, Wayne, e holo mua,
just keep moving forward. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'll start first with Administration, I'll save you for last,
Mr. Chair. . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanna thank, you know, just like the other Members,
you know, this will be...because I'm not going to be in attendance tomorrow at the
Committee of the Whole meeting, this will be my last Council Committee meeting for all
time. So it's, it's really, you know, a blessing many times to have people that are
pleasant to work with and, you know, who give us good advice, and sometimes we don't
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take it but, you know, I think it's really appreciated. And to Lori who's not here, Lori,
Jo-Ann, you know, Kim, you, you've been good support, and we couldn't get a lot of
things done if it was not for your support. So we do this as a team and I appreciate that.
And to the Scotts, where are your kilts?
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: You know, I just because I work with them on my
Committee as well, you know, they're just like the twins, and they're wonderful. They
don't look alike but they actually support the Staff equally and they do a great job, they,
they are wonderful. To Clarita, I've worked with her for many years in many different
Committees and she is--I totally agree with comments made--she's a great, very efficient
Secretary, and she keeps us on the straight and narrow. So I really, you know, it's kind
of...it's tough leaving, you know, this whole type of career behind or this pathway.
And to Mr. Chair, saving I guess the best for last, I, I have to say, this has been an
experience. I've served with Member Anderson in, you know, in your absence off the
Council and I've served with you, and I would use the word entertaining, I would use the
word different. I would also describe you as passionate. You are caring, you're always
concerned about trying to do the right thing for the right reasons, and even though we
don't agree on everything, that's not the important thing. The important thing is you've
tried to be really fair in everything that you've done in items that come before the
Committee, and sometimes I'll, I tend to agree with Mr. Mateo, it's kind of like, oh my
God, Wayne, enough, wrap it up, you know, you're a royal pain.
You know, and my mother used to make this joke, she said, oh my gosh, when they made
you, they broke the mold, but it's too bad that they broke the mold before they made you.
. . . (laughter). . . And I would share that comment because you are a unique individual,
Member Nishiki, but I've enjoyed serving with you. At times, I wondered if I was going
to have one hair left on my head because I have a tendency when I get nervous to pull my
hair or twist it, and you do have a way of going on but so do I. So I think it's sort of a
mutual admiration society if you will, but I really have enjoyed this experience. And
because I'll be leaving the Council, you'll be leaving, Member Medeiros, Member
Kaho`ohalahala, I, I really want to say thank you for also being here even though I'm
always late for this Committee. I, I had, you know, some reasons for doing that, but I just
say my other biggest reason, I'm not a morning person, so I'll leave it at that, but I was
on time today. But I want to thank all of the other Members, too, for their tolerance of
my tardiness and for their appreciation for the job that we've all done here together. So
this is my final Committee meeting, and I wish you well, Mr. Nishiki. And I haven't
heard the latest but I bet you if you look outside, surf s up.
ALL: . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair I really appreciate the courtesy of
being able to say a few words today. Although I'm not a voting Member of this
Committee, I have been very interested in the work that it does. It's been really
important matters that you have dealt with, and it's been a learning experience for me to
kind of watch how you handle your meetings. Although it...you know, I've only been
able to spend a couple of years with you, I know some of the Members have worked with
you for many, many years and certainly know you a lot better than I do. But I want to
thank you very, very much for the courtesy that you've always extended to me when I'm
at your meetings. I am grateful for that. You know, it is so important how we treat each
other, and particularly when we're chairing that whether we agree, disagree what's being
said or whatever, that we try to be courteous to each other, and I want to thank you for
that. And I want to thank the Members of your Committee also for allowing me to
participate when I'm able to make it.
It's been a tough thing for me because your Committee meeting is on the Wednesday
morning and I have Land Use Committee following you. So often I'd like to sit and be,
you know, paying close attention to what's happening, but I may be in my office with the
television on watching because I'm getting ready and trying to sew up all the things I
need to get ready for my own meeting at, that follows you at 1:30. So if I'm not here, I
don't want you to interpret that as a lack of interest or because I'm not appreciative of
what this Committee is doing, but my mother taught me, only God is everywhere. I try,
but I can't do it. So I want to...that was something I really wanted to tell you, and I do
know that although you may go on and on, I think a lot of it and I, I am sure a lot of it is
because you really care. That is obvious, nobody can take that away from you, your
passion, your caring comes, comes, comes right through whatever you're doing. I mean
you don't hesitate to stand up and say whatever you have to say if you feel that it is in
defense of your principles, and that's, that's good.
To, Ms. Ridao, I'd like to say thank you very much, Jo-Ann, it's been a pleasure to work
with you. I met Jo-Ann 40 years ago when Lokahi was created by MEO and Jo-Ann was
an early staff member of, of Lokahi and I've watched her over the years, and I think
you've been a great addition to the Department here. And I'd like to thank you for all
your hard work and wish you well.
Member Nishiki, wherever you go, whatever you do, I wish you all the best. I know you
won't be far, I'm sure we'll be hearing from you, and please know that I'm always open
to that. You can contact me at any time, I'll be real happy to hear from you, and I'll try
to listen carefully.
And to the Staff, thank you. Like my staff, I really appreciate you guys. I don't know
how anybody could do this job without the dedicated, competent Staff we have. That
includes you, Kim. Thank you very much. Clarita, I've had the opportunity to work with
you in Planning Committee and you were great. Haven't had the chance really to work
personally with the Scotts but I am admiring from afar, so all the best. Thank you very
much, Chair
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Jo-Ann, any last words? Kimberly?
ALL: ... (Laughter).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Before I get on my rampage.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No roasting.
MS. RIDAO: Nobody warned me about this part of the meeting.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. RIDAO: But I, I just want to say to all of the Council Members, especially those of you that
will not be with us next term, that the people of Maui County are certainly very, very
lucky. All of you, I respect for your opinions and your knowledge and your guidance in
some of the work that we have to do, and I appreciate your openness in allowing me to
express my views and the Department's views. And I think together we have done some
good things and I appreciate that. And as Mr. Victorino said, you know, some doors
close but other doors open, and all of you know that I will be here one way or the other,
maybe testifying, but thank you very much for the opportunity to work with you. And
happy holidays and Godspeed to you and your families. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Kimberly?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: . . (Inaudible).. .
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. SLOPER: No legal advice for you.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. SLOPER: No, thank you also for the opportunity to work with this Committee, it's, it's
been a learning experience for me as well. And I hope that, you know, all of the work
that we've done together has been helpful for the community. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. You know I'm going to put you guys in a real bad situation but
still yet you're going to have to do it, because some of you will be having to serve with
some of the Members that are coming back. Others you won't see us, maybe you'll see
us in a different clothing. But any, any comments, Clarita?
MS. BALALA: Okay. It's going to be...it was a pleasure working with all of you. It was
definitely exciting to have Kula Ridge in the Committee.
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ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. BALALA: Anyway, I'm really going to miss working with you, Wayne, you, Sol, and, and
Bill, and you, too, Jo Anne. I've had you for the last I think three terms. But I just
wanted to say happy holidays and have a great rest of the year. Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Scott Jensen?
MR. JENSEN: I'll just, I'll just comment that I'm sure our Director is shocked to hear Staff
speaking. Our role is to be rarely seen and never heard. So...
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
MR. JENSEN: And, and my only other comment is that our, our second priority stressed by our,
our supervisors and our Director is to always provide neutral support, and you've
certainly as Chair tested that instruction.
ALL: .. (Laughter).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and "Maui Come Home" Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I agree with Mister...Mr. Jensen's comments.
We didn't get an assignment to make comments, so I don't know, he's probably going to
be a little upset about that. But it's, it's been great working with all of you, you know,
especially going to miss Jo Anne, one of my first Chairs and same with Wayne. Sol who
interviewed me from afar, and then, you know, Bill, but I'm sure we'll see Bill in Hana at
softball tournaments or something. But we look forward to working with the rest of you
next term hopefully, and it's been great. Thanks, Kim and Jo-Ann, for your support, we
got through some, some tough ones, Kula Ridge and residential workforce housing
amendments. But, yeah, thanks, thanks for the time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'll keep my comments really short. I'll, I'll start with Staff because...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: So moved.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Out of order.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh...I heard that one before.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I just want to start with my, my, my Staff. I think that--not I think--I know it
was not the most comfortable situation for the two Scotts to come into my office and
have discussions. Many time I was not happy, I, I chided them, but at the same time, I, I
only reminded them what we were cast with trying to accomplish. Clarita, from serving
as the Secretary, thank you for making sure that documents and everything else was in
line whenever we have a meeting. To the two Scotts and Clarita, you know, this
Committee would not have been as thorough as it was in addressing any item had it not
been for you. I, myself was basically the spokesperson, and I think that the--not I think--I
know that the community that you serve and you're trying to serve nine different
Members must be pretty tough. But for myself personally I wanted to thank you, I know
I've been rude at times, I've been asking extraordinary circumstances of you guys
coming to work early or meet in my office in five minutes. And, and even being a little
loud and, and rude, and, and I apologize, but at the same time I really appreciate and I'm
sure all the Members appreciate your service.
To Jo-Ann and Kimberly, this Committee was cast with an area in our community that
really needs government probably the most, housing, nonprofits, you name it. These are
areas in which our community...I, I could say that even for myself I fell short of the
things that I wanted to do, and, and, and I apologize to this community, but thanks to both
of you being able to service this Committee...and this Committee and this community,
we were able to get things done.
To you, Members, this is not an easy thing for me to say, yeah, I, I, I, I, I, I, I, I, I look at
myself and, and I'll say this because I wanted to say something funny, it was like when I
looked at all of you, you were not normal.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and, and, and, and yet by golly, you know, the last two years, it's been
really, really, really wonderful serving with all, all you personalities. You know we had a
ability by the voters of Maui County to serve, and, and, and, and boy did we serve. I
think that as much as we got serious about things, in the pockets of times that we had,
thanks to your sense of humor it gave me strength to, to see the, the humanness of all of
us. This job that we have is one that carries with us responsibility, and I can tell you I
remember the first time when my term was up, when I, when I left it was like, you know
this weight on my shoulder. And, and, and you will feel it, Jo Anne, and, and, and, and,
and, and Sol again and Bill, it's like, you know, because we so care it's like when you
leave, you know, when your last day is over despite that you will see people in the
community still coming to see you and talk to you and everything else, you will feel a
great weight taken off of your shoulder. You know, and it is not that you want to but it is
that you have now been relieved of this responsibility of being a decision-maker for those
people in Maui County.
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And again, I would not feel right if I did not tell each and every one of you, you know, as
I leave this seat here, as I leave all of you in a meeting type of setting, I will miss you.
You know, thank God that we live in Maui County, it's the most beautiful place. You
know, I don't want to leave, I want to die here. You know, and all of you have been a, a,
a reason why. Gladys, Jo Anne, Sol, Bill, Danny, Michael, Joe Pontanilla, you're not
here and, Mike Molina, you're not here, but, you know, thank you for your graciousness.
You know, this term I really tried to be impersonal, impersonal from the point that
despite that I am personal with you, I really tried to bite my tongue, and if you noticed
and if I did, I now apologize, but I tried not to attack anyone, like I used to in my younger
days. And I don't know, maybe, Danny, you know that, but it was like, you know, I
really tried to be, I don't know, more humble, more of a gentleman and, and, and tried to
remember this.
But at the same time again, I, I just want to end with, with these words for, for, for all of
you, it's like take care of this place, it is so beautiful. Take care of this place because you
are in the position to take care. Take care of the people of Maui County because they
gave you their vote and trust with that vote that you will speak for them. Thanks again
for your friendship. You know, as we depart from these Chambers, from, from this
building, may God bless all of you and, and, and keep you safe, and keep the people of
Maui County and give them a safe place to where they can still think about hugging their
children or seeing clean water or being able to see a beautiful sunset or you being able to
go out today and hug someone. Because in this place it is safe and it is still...we still
have this ability. Maui no ka oi, and, and, and thank you for your service and allowing
me to be your friend and allowing me to serve with you.
And to the people of Maui County, you know, help, help our leaders that you've put in
office, call them up and give them encouragement, it's not an easy job. And with that
this meeting now is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
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